MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 17th July 2014 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  
Commenced at 7.30pm.  

Members present:  Cllr Watley (Chairman), Cllr Keeble (Vice Chairman), Cllr Bennett,  Cllr McCarthy, Cllr Town, Cllr Mason, Cllr Hall, Cllr Frost, Cllr Spiers and Cllr Dean.  Also present, Rosemarie Nelson (Responsible Financial Officer - RFO).
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from:  Susan Barnes (Parish Clerk)   
All Councillors are reminded that if no apologies received, Councillors will not be included as apologies absence.    Reminder to all Councillors that apologies should be tendered if they are unable to attend any meeting.   
Also present: Terry Smith, Herald Magazine, County Cllr Ann Naylor.
AMENDMENTS

The June minutes were approved and signed by Cllr Watley as a correct record with the following amendments: Page 5, Item 2930 -  Blackmore telephone box – the Council did not decide to adopt the kiosk since BT is not releasing the box for adoption by the Parish.  The minutes should read that “For the time being BT are keeping the kiosk and will refurbish it”.  Page 3, Item 2910 – should read May financial report.        
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

To receive any Disclosable Pecuniary Interests, Other Pecuniary Interests, or Non-Pecuniary Interests relating to items on the agenda.  No interests were declared.
OPEN FORUM

Cllr Watley welcomed the meeting.  There were 7 residents in attendance.  
A resident reported that people in high-viz jackets had been reviewing the land adjacent to Red Rose Lane/Woollard Way.  This was very unsettling as residents did not know what was happening.   Another local resident had approached these “surveyors” who had refused to provide any company information and he regarded this as being rather suspicious.  Cllr Watley reiterated information given at previous meetings when potential development ideas had been outlined.    He further explained that before any application was submitted, a developer would prepare all relevant information and would not submit until the result of the Brentwood Local Development Plan was known.    This is still under consideration and an invitation has been given by the new Council Leader to meet to discuss matters related to the Parish.   Until applications are submitted, the Parish Council has no additional information.    Cllr Watley acknowledged that all the land around Brentwood (including the Parish) was potentially under threat.   Hopefully with Cllr Keeble’s position at the Borough Council, it would be possible to maintain a watching brief in this area.    In response to a resident’s enquiry regarding the justification for releasing green belt land, Cllr Keeble further stated that there are various grades of green belt land and the fields adjacent to Red Rose Lane are regarded as lowest level green belt/infill land.    

A resident enquired whether the Parish Council had any input on the type of housing that is planned.    Cllr Watley explained that until plans were in place, the Council was unable to offer any further information.     The resident considered that doing nothing was not sufficient.    Cllr Keeble considered that any developer would want to maximise their profit from any development and partly for this reason, any development would not be “social housing”.   Cllr Watley stated that once plans are further advanced, the Council would be in a position to suggest a suitable mix of housing.   A resident stated that they did not wish the Chairman to tackle the surveyors but they just wished to assure themselves that everything would be done to keep the residents informed.   Cllr Watley anticipated that no planning applications for larger developments would be forthcoming before the LDP was made public.    It was acknowledged that until the LDP is in place, any reasonable proposal for development of a small number of houses in the Parish could be looked on favourably. It was considered that the village meeting (held last year) had been totally unsatisfactory and such a situation must not repeated.    Cllr Watley strongly stressed that the developers had not even submitted a planning application and the attitude of many residents had been rude and intimidating.    With regard to any new development, the question was raised regarding drainage and it was confirmed that any developer would be responsible for costs associated with improving drainage to a satisfactory standard.    Cllr Frost recommended that a system be put in place to inform residents of the result of the forthcoming meeting with the new Council Leader, especially in view of there being no Parish Council meeting in August.   Cllr Watley explained that the planning process was long and it is very unlikely that any development information/application would be available in August.    He confirmed that the Council would disseminate information as and when it becomes available but should any application be received relating to either plot of land, any planning/consultation meeting would be open to the public and held in a suitable venue.     Cllr Watley explained that the former BBC hierarchy was not inclusive of Parish Councils and the attitude of the new Council members has yet to be established.
The meeting resumed with the following:   
PROGRESS CHECK
To receive reports or updates on items or visits made since the previous ordinary Council meeting or Committee meetings.
· Nothing to report.
CORRESPONDENCE

The Clerk reported on the following correspondence received at the Parish Office since the last Ordinary meeting and subsequent committee meetings:-

2948
The RFO read out the salient points of an NALC report of its meeting with Brandon Lewis, Communities and Local Government representative.   
2949
The Clerk had written to Blackmore School requesting availability dates for the swimming pool, prior to sending the Council’s contribution to running costs.    The Clerk will be asked to chase for this information prior to the school closing for the summer holiday.

2950
A list of the roads designated for repair in Essex was circulated for information.  The only roads listed in the Parish were First Avenue (Hook End), Plovers Mead (Wyatts Green), Spring Pond Meadow (Hook End) and Wyatts Green Lane.   
2951
The RFO read out information from BBC regarding the departure of Alison Crowe, former Managing Director of the Council.   Until a new Chief Executive is appointed,  Jo-Anne Ireland is Acting Chief Executive.
2952 
Copies of a revised procedure regarding complaints against Councillors were distributed to all Councillors present.    Copies are still to be handed to Cllrs Henwood and Lennon.
2953
The RFO read out a thank-you note received from a resident regarding the clearance of the footpath Hay Green Lane to Wenlocks Lane.
2954
The RFO read out an email from County Cllr Naylor explaining that since full consultation had taken place prior to the painting of the new yellow lines in the area of Blackmore School, requests for any changes are unlikely to be dealt with until a six month “bedding in” period had elapsed.    The Clerk is asked to notify Mr and Mrs D Hall (Tormist) that this is the position.
BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS
2955
Cllr Keeble reported that BBC is introducing a £2 evening parking charge with a view to reducing daytime parking fees but he doubted that sufficient income would be obtained to achieve this aim.   He had recently attended an RCCE meeting where he met a representative from Superfast Essex who confirmed that the broadband speed would not improve in the local area.   Free parking at Christmas may only be available for the lighting-up ceremony and 24th December in Brentwood;  Shenfield will have no free parking before Christmas but they will have Valentine’s Day and around Easter.     He confirmed that 30 minutes free parking was allowed in all Brentwood car parks.   It was considered that the multi-storey car park was awkward to access.


County Cllr Naylor hoped that the kerbstones would be replaced when the forthcoming roadworks are undertaken. 


The signs required to highlight the Hay Green Lane ford are to be put to the Highways Panel.  County Cllr Naylor expressed her frustration at the difficulties experienced by the Parish Clerk and herself in following up matters related to signage and roads generally and she repeated her offer to assist as much as possible.

The Clerk had tried to progress the issue of flooding near Granary Meadow but this now has to be referred to the Highways Panel.   She had obtained convenient meeting dates from Parish Councillors but these are not being taken up by ECC.     Cllr Watley stated that this makes the Parish look ineffectual – through no fault of its own.   

Regarding Outings Lane, Cllr Keeble reported that there has been such serious water damage that the road surface is dropping and it will become dangerous in the winter.    The source of the water flow appears to be unidentifiable but County Cllr Naylor is progressing.


Cllr Naylor confirmed that it was in order for the Parish Council to forward any/all queries to her and she would progress.    However, she acknowledged how annoying it was for the Clerk and Councillors who are continually being referred to someone else.
REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE
2956
FINANCE 

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – The Clerk presented the following payment schedules and cheques requiring three Member signatures:

  -

S Barnes
Clerk’s salary (July)


199.88
HMRC
Tax/NI contributions

     -

Essex Pension fund
July pension contributions  

75.00
Petty cash
July
     -

R Nelson
Book-keeping


53.29
HMRC
Prior year underpayment of NI contributions



506.25
Blackmore Parochial Charities
Field rent


41.77
Join-It
Photocopier charge


49.50
AtoZ Supplies
Photocopy paper


37,920.00
Playquip
Installation of new play area at Walter Hobbs


1,100.00
Hatch Roofing Services
Bus garage roof repairs


1,500.00
Starburst Displays
50% deposit for fireworks


651.00
Glasdon UK Limited
3 new 128L wastebins


67.00
EALC
Training course for Clerk – law & procedures


66.00
RCCE
Annual membership renewal


911.57
M D Landscapes 
Grass cutting – inv. 2697

50.00
The Leather Bottle
Reimbursement for electricity for Christmas light
283.50
K Stanbridge
Grass cutting Tipps Cross areas and cleaning of 



  bus shelters


 It was RESOLVED that:
(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.


Receipts:
· Cheque from Blackmore Village Hall for £1,600 regarding repayment of the MUGA loan.

Payments:
· Approval given for payment of the Playquip invoice relating to installation of new play equipment at Walter Hobbs field, following completion of required work.  
             FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Financial Reports to 30th June 2014 
Mrs Nelson (RFO) reported that all was in accordance with the June 2014 Financial Report distributed prior to the meeting.  
It was RESOLVED that:

(i) the statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011; and,

(ii)       the June 2014 Financial Reports be noted with no other action necessary.
2957
FINANCIAL POWERS

Mrs Nelson (RFO) distributed copies of the Internal Audit report to Councillors, highlighting a couple of recommendations within the report, including the need for a more extensive asset report and risk statement than currently exist.    She also distributed copies of the signed annual accounts following the internal audit.     

Mrs Nelson then reported on her recent discussions with the internal auditor, EALC and the insurers regarding online banking (specifically for payroll related payments).
One option would be to open another account with Barclays which would contain sufficient funds to pay salaries/pension scheme contributions etc.   This would be topped up monthly for this purpose only and whilst payments would be made on the sole instruction of the RFO, the level of risk would be minimal.     An alternative would be to open an account with Unity Trust Bank (as suggested by the internal auditor and also EALC).   They provide facilities for multi-approval of payments, i.e. the RFO would set up the payment and it could then be approved by one or more Councillors (in line with our normal arrangements) accessing the “file” by computer from their homes.   Again the account would be “topped up” each month with funds to cover the necessary payments.   
Cllr Bennett suggested that an additional account with the current bankers, Barclays, with a monthly direct debit/transfer, would be a simpler system.

Mrs Nelson stated that the insurers are not completely clear on their requirements regarding cheque signatories/approvals to minimise risk.     She clarified that Barclays are currently unable to operate a multi-approval payment system.   For this reason, it was proposed by Cllr Mason, seconded by Cllr Frost and unanimously resolved that the RFO would further clarify the insurers’ requirements and Barclays’ arrangements following which she will open an account with either Barclays or Unity Trust for payroll payments.
Cllr Hall expressed his concerns at the current system whereby a small number of blank cheques are signed (for emergency use by the Clerk between meetings).   These should only have two signatures leaving a third to be added when the cheque is drawn but the system leaves the Council very vulnerable.   Mrs Nelson confirmed that the Clerk had informed her that there was no longer the need for these blank, signed cheques;   it was a suggestion made some time ago to facilitate urgent payments but such situations very rarely arise.   It was agreed that this system would cease forthwith.

Cllr Bennett reported that BBC has asked the Parish Council to submit budget figures for the financial year 2015-16.   There are obvious problems in projecting costs such a long time forward but Cllr Bennett will meet with Mrs Nelson to prepare the necessary figures (with inflationary increases) and submit the BBC schedule by 25th July.   Cllr Bennett explained that BBC stipulates that the figures are to be prepared using the same standards as apply in other parts of the borough.  However this is not possible as BBC does not make such information available and no Service Level Agreement has ever been put in place.     
It was RESOLVED that:

(i)
the statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) 
Regulations 2011; and,

(ii)       the June 2014 Financial Report be noted with no other action necessary.

2958
COMMUNITY POLICE MEETING


Unfortunately, insufficient notice had been given of a meeting on 2nd July and therefore no Councillors were able to attend.      The Clerk is asked to chase for a response to two questions (PCSO provision and speed monitoring) which she had submitted for discussion at the Essex Police Challenge meeting on 2nd July 2014, numbering and dating each and every request for reply (i.e. Request No. 1, No 2 etc).   
2959
COMMUNITY BUS

All okay – nothing to report.
2960
BLACKMORE CENTRE FOR YOUNG PEOPLE


The Youth Club has issued a justification for its request for grant funding for a new kitchen but this had not been distributed to all Councillors.   The Chairman briefly outlined the Youth Centre’s need for grant assistance.  The Clerk had separately distributed a proposed draft Grant Application Form for approval by Councillors.

Cllr Hall proposed, Cllr Mason seconded and it was unanimously RESOLVED THAT the P&R Committee be given the necessary authority to approve a grant payment up to £750 once the Grant Application Form has been completed satisfactorily and submitted to the Clerk.   Cllr Keeble abstained, declaring an interest.   The Clerk to circulate the Youth Centre proposal to all Councillors.  


Cllr Hall proposed, Cllr Keeble seconded and it was unanimously RESOLVED THAT the Grant Application Form be adopted, following a correction in Line 2 under the “Declaration” on the final page.      

2961
BLACKMORE SPORTS ARENA – (formerly MUGA)

Cllr Keeble advised that all was going OK at present.  
2962
MOBILE LIBRARY

The Clerk reported that all has been going well but Mr Smith reported that changes are being made.   The current 4 hours on Saturday will remain whilst Tuesday is being reduced by around 40 minutes.   Cllr Naylor reported that mobile libraries are vulnerable as so many books are downloaded and borrowing is reducing.   
2963
BRENTWOOD BOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL ASSOCIATION


The next BBPCA meeting will take place on 3rd September;  a venue has yet to be confirmed.   Cllr Watley has been unable to confirm whether a permanent Secretary is to be appointed.   However it is confirmed that Doddinghurst will chair and clerk the September meeting.  Cllr Watley reported that, despite chasing, he has been unable to establish whether the proposal for a paid clerk/secretary for this meeting has been agreed.
2964
ROADWAY RENTS (2014)

In hand with the Clerk.
BLACKMORE MILLENNIUM PARK

2965
 PROGRESS REPORT


 Cllr Keeble asked the meeting to approve the date of Saturday 8th November for this year’s fireworks display.  Despite being the day before Remembrance Sunday, this date was approved. In response to Cllr Hall’s question, Cllr Keeble confirmed that he would be in charge of running the fireworks display.    Cllr Spiers proposed, Cllr Mason seconded and it was unanimously agreed that the cheque for £1,500 (being the deposit for fireworks), be approved and signed.    It was noted that security fencing can be ordered and paid for by the Clerk, against the Council credit card.  Cllr Keeble confirmed that there would not be a quiz night due to a lack of interest, helpers and profit in previous years.    

PLANNING COMMITTEE

2966
 PLANS

Cllr Watley reported on the Planning Committee’s discussions regarding a planning application to stabilise the dangerously leaning wall between Jericho Priory and the church.    Mr Brown had applied retrospectively to install a steel construction balanced by weights to prevent the wall leaning any further.    The Parish Council objected to this application and recommended that the wall should be taken down and rebuilt, using the old bricks.   In the meantime, Heritage officers had prevented inappropriate work on the Grade 2 listed wall.    

Cllr Watley enquired whether any action could be taken regarding the bungalow owned by Mr Brown near the pond, which is in dreadful condition.   There is also a potentially dangerous tree adjacent to this plot of land.  It is not known whether Mr Brown has purchased the house about half-way down Church Street, which is also in poor condition.   An improvement order has been imposed on this property and some clearing-up has been undertaken.   As both properties are in a conservation area, Cllr Watley questioned whether any pressure could be applied via the Heritage or planning authorities.     
 2967
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES – (refer attached appendix 1):

The Clerk had attached appendix 1 showing outstanding enforcements – this was distributed 
prior to the meeting.   Cllr Bennett enquired whether there had been any progress on any of these;   Cllr Watley confirmed that whilst there has been no progress to date, the whole topic of enforcements will be tabled and discussed at the forthcoming meeting with the new hierachy at BBC.        

Cllr Bennett also queried whether any plans had been submitted and approved regarding current work at Pixies Halt.    Cllr Watley believed that approval had been given around two months ago but will check to see if a report had been issued.    


The planning query regarding a bungalow erected in a garden in Wyatts Green will be removed.
 ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE

There was a meeting of the Environment Committee on 7th July 2014 and copies of the minutes were distributed at the PC meeting by Cllr Town.  

· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and the following discussions took place, relating to items:
2968 Allotments

Cllr Watley had prepared a draft proposal which unfortunately had not yet been circulated.   This proposed a 25 year Head Lease (£100 per annum) for the land owned by Mr Scott Norris near Spriggs Lane and also a draft rental agreement between the Parish Council and allotment holders with a suggested rent of £25 pa for half plot, £50 pa for a full (17 x 5 metre) plot, commencing 1st April.   To fund this project, it will be necessary for the Council to apply for grants from Edible Essex and CIF, as start-up costs for the provision of water, deer and rabbit fencing and a secure gate will be high.   It is suggested that a one-off additional £10 be taken from plot-holders to contribute towards costs.   After deducting expenses, any profit will be split equally between the Parish Council and Mr Norris.   Doddinghurst has a large communal shed to take tools etc. but Cllr Watley preferred the idea of having small, individual sheds for plot holders.   He will circulate the document to all Councillors.    Mr Norris has offered to provide hard-standing for parking.   The Council expressed its support of this project and Cllr Watley was authorised to progress this project;   he wishes to form a small sub-committee and invited interested Councillors to join he and Cllr Town on this committee.     It was agreed that this was not a money-making exercise but was a necessary service to the Parish.
2969
Posts

Cllr Town proposed that 8 posts be put at the turning point in front of the corner bungalow at the rear of the main village green (in September).    A quote to replace all 45 posts on the green amounted to £1665.    Cllr Spiers recommended that contact be made with Mr John Bell, a retired builder, who has moved into the schoolhouse – Cllr Town will approach him.    Consideration will be given to digging a ditch and whilst this is initially expensive, once in place, there is no further cost involved.
2970
Parish Planters


The planters (including the two new ones) have now been replanted with summer bedding by Matthews Plant Nursery and they look very attractive.   One of the planters has loose planks;  this will be rectified in due course. 

Unfortunately the War Memorial was planted in pink rather than the red, white and blue which had been requested.   Matthews have apologised for this error but after discussion, it was agreed that no further action would be taken.         

Matthews has been asked to weed-kill the island/roundabout in the next week or two.

2971
BT phone box, Blackmore

This has been painted and now looks much better.
2972
Names and telephone numbers on noticeboards


Whilst it was generally agreed that Councillors’ names and details should be posted on the Parish noticeboards, it was necessary to establish which details they are individually prepared to release.   Mrs Nelson distributed a list of Councillors’ details (as previously prepared for banking purposes) and also an updated Committee member list.    She also circulated – for amendment by Councillors – a schedule, from which the relevant approved details for each individual Councillor will be extracted for display on the noticeboards.   

Other:
  The island at Chelmsford Road junction 
Cllr Town queried why the Elkins Green seat had disappeared.   Cllr Keeble had been informed that the seat was unrepairable and has been disposed of.    It was agreed that no further action could be taken.
Planters on Gunnells Corner – these will be watered by Mr and Mrs Monroe in the house opposite.

Main village green – one of the trees has broken branches and looks as if it is dying.    The Clerk to arrange for a tree surgeon (John Sharp) to inspect and quote for trimming or removal.

A resident, Mr Bill Draper, had attended the meeting and now addressed a question to the Council regarding an overhanging tree on the footpath from Wyatts Green Road to Ted Marriage field.    Cllr Watley had made investigations about the legal liability for this tree, which could be Parish, BBC or even Essex County Council as it is on a designated footpath.    Cllr Watley explained that arrangements are in hand for a tree surgeon to inspect the tree.     The Clerk had provided some information about potential tree wardens but Cllr Keeble believed that this information had been issued prematurely. 
Mrs Nelson reminded the meeting that the Neighbourhood Action team would be in the area in September;   all Councillors to give any suggested jobs to the Clerk.
HERALD MAGAZINE

2973
NEXT EDITION

Terry Smith advised that all was going OK at present.  The next deadline is the last weekend in July.
RECREATION COMMITTEE

There was a meeting of the Recreation Committee on 8th July 2014 and copies of the minutes were distributed at the PC meeting by Cllr McCarthy.  

· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and the following discussions took place, relating to items:

2974
Petition regarding the new play equipment


A petition had been received from Parishioners detailing five points of criticism regarding the lack of fencing around the new play area at Walter Hobbs field and also the potential danger of the Red Ant equipment.   Cllr McCarthy explained that the Parish Council had followed recommendations of ROSPA regarding the need for a fence but he acknowledged that the situation should be carefully monitored since to install a fence now could cost in the region of £15-£16K.  One issue, regarding children leaving the play area and straying onto the bridle path through Service Lane can be easily resolved by the erection of a suitable sprung gate on the small “bridge” from the footpath alongside Pre-School into Service Lane.   Cllr McCarthy therefore proposed expenditure of up to £250, Cllr Keeble seconded and it was unanimously approved.   The Clerk is asked to source a suitable gate for installation as soon as possible and also to send a suitable reply to the petition.   It is not considered that dog or fox mess is a problem but there is a considerable amount of general rubbish.   New “safety” signs have been made and will be installed as soon as possible.   
2975
Trees at Ted Marriage field

Cllr McCarthy reported that there have been complaints from three residents whose houses are adjacent to Ted Marriage field regarding tree branches overhanging into their gardens.   The houses had been built at a time when the trees would have been in full growth, they have grown since that time and all have Tree Preservation Orders.     Cllr Keeble had discussed this problem with BBC who confirm that as the trees were present before the houses were built, residents are responsible for dealing with branches overhanging into their gardens.  Shading is increased if the trees are cropped.   BBC have recommended that a tree audit is undertaken on behalf of the Parish Council.    Cllr Mason proposed, Cllr Bennett seconded and it was unanimously agreed that a tree audit should be made and the written findings kept on file.    The Clerk is asked to organise this via Mr J Sharp.   It was noted that a difficult precedent would be set if the Parish Council pays for tree lopping when it is the residents’ responsibility.
2976
Dog waste/rubbish bins

Cllr McCarthy reported a complaint which had been received from Mr Gay, a resident in Wyatts Green Road, about the dog bin facing onto Wyatts Green Road which is being overloaded with dog waste.   He has suggested that it should be removed.   As dog waste can be put in with household waste, there is no need for Parish dog bins to be overloaded.    It was suggested that this fact should be publicised and an article will be included in the next Herald.   The Clerk is asked to reply to Mr Gay.   (Note:  Subsequent to this meeting, the Council learned the sad news that Mr Gay had died.    The complaint is now being continued by Mrs McFarlane, also of Wyatts Green).
The Clerk is asked to chase Kevin to install three new bins.      

2977   CLERK’S REPORT


The Clerk had not left a report.

2978
 COMMITTEE MEETINGS


Environment
8.09 .14
7.30 pm
Crosse House, Blackmore


Planning
21.07.14  
5.00 pm
Anvil House, Blackmore


Recreation 
9.09.14
7.00 pm
Tipps X R Hall (apologies Cllr Keeble holiday)

Policy & Resources

   
Committee meeting:21.8.14 
7.30pm
Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall 

Parish Council
18 Sep 14
7.30 pm
Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall
2979
Website / Communications information

Superfast Broadband, Essex – Cllr McCarthy had recently compiled a letter sent on behalf of the Parish Council to Cllr Bentley, Cabinet Minister at ECC regarding this and questioning why some of the parished areas appeared to be receiving very little or even no fibre upgrade or improved service during the rollout of this programme.  He is still awaiting a response.    Cllr McCarthy  reported that he had also written to Prime Minister on this subject.   
INFORMATION EXCHANGE / NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – (for discussion only)   
2980
Cllr Frost had been contacted by a resident regarding the overhanging hedge and brambles along Nine Ashes Road.   Whilst this should be a BBC job, it is unlikely that they will progress this and arrangements will need to be made for Kevin to cut the hedge back properly.  The Clerk is asked to organise this.
2981
Cllr Keeble reported that he may have secured a difibrulater and case for the village.  This will be donated by the Masons and be situated outside the Co-op.   Cllr Naylor stressed the importance of having local training but Cllr Keeble confirmed that full instructions for use are given at the machine.    

2982
Hedge in Prince Albert alley – this is overhanging into the alley;    Cllr Town will arrange to have this cut back.
END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 10.35 pm
Signed (Chairman):___________________________________   Date: __________________________ 
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